

TOPIC: PRIOR AUTHORIZATION AND OTHER UTILIZATION MANAGEMENT APPROACHES

Background

Medicare pays Medicare Advantage (MA) plans a risk-adjusted, capitated payment for each month that a beneficiary is enrolled.¹ The MA organization agrees to authorize and pay for all medically necessary benefits covered by Traditional Medicare (TM).^{2,3} MA organizations employ utilization management strategies to ensure that health care services are medically necessary and meet TM coverage requirements to help manage spending and to identify instances of fraud, waste, or abuse (FWA) by providers. MA organizations often require prior authorization for certain services, which means that a health care provider must get approval from the MA plan before delivering a covered service to an enrolled beneficiary.⁴

Potential for FWA

MA organizations' use of prior authorizations and claim denials and other utilization management strategies is likely effective at mitigating provider FWA, but these strategies can pose risks to beneficiaries. A 2022 report from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office of Inspector General (OIG) found that, among requests denied by MA organizations, 13% of prior authorization requests and 18% of payment requests were for services that met Medicare coverage rules and MA billing rules.⁵ Denying medically necessary care based on Medicare coverage determinations can be considered abusive.⁶ Although some denial decisions are ultimately reversed, initial denials delay medically necessary care, result in some patients abandoning prescribed treatments or missing a window of beneficiary readiness for treatment, and can burden providers with administrative costs, creating waste by diverting resources away from clinical care. Prior authorization processes that delay care can also be abusive to the extent that the delays mean care is not delivered in

Key Points

- MA organizations use utilization management methods, such as prior authorization for certain services prior to delivery, to manage costs and identify instances of fraud, waste, or abuse by providers.
- The use of prior authorization or other utilization management strategies to delay care delivery and payment to providers inappropriately can be considered abusive; incentives may exist for MA organizations to deny or delay care to improve financial performance.
- Mitigation strategies include enhancing oversight, audits, and report information; creating federal standard guidance for utilization management strategies; banning all use of utilization management; continuing to ban the reopening of approved authorizations; and reducing delays due to prior authorization.

accordance with professionally recognized standards. In addition, there is a risk that prior authorization, claim denials, and delays may be applied inconsistently, which could disproportionately increase barriers to care among some subgroups of patients or providers.^{7,8}

There is a potential incentive for MA organizations to inappropriately delay access to services and delay payment to improve financial performance.⁹ MA organizations can invest the money they hold between the time they collect monthly capitation payments and beneficiary premiums and the timing of payment to providers, known as insurance float.¹⁰ The MA organizations benefit from the returns on those investments, and, because the proceeds are excluded from the calculation of income in medical loss ratios, there may be an additional incentive for MA organizations to deny or delay payments to increase investment income.¹¹ The use of prior authorization or other utilization management strategies to delay care delivery and payment to providers inappropriately can be considered abusive.

Mitigation Approaches

Enhance oversight, audits, and report information to beneficiaries. Currently, CMS uses different mechanisms (i.e., program audits, enforcement actions, and Star Ratings) to oversee MA organizations' denial and appeal processes, identify inappropriate denials, and incentivize MA organizations to improve performance.¹² CMS also requires MA organizations to conduct oversight of utilization management. For example, as of January 2024, CMS required all MA organizations to establish a Utilization Management Committee to review and approve all prior authorization and other utilization management policies at least annually to ensure consistency with TM coverage decisions and guidelines.¹³ In its 2027 final rule, CMS removed some requirements for MA organizations' utilization management committees;¹⁴ it is unclear whether the changes will have any impact on fraud, waste, or abuse.

Utilization management strategies are not measured directly in Star Ratings but can indirectly appear in some measures. For example, if prior authorization denials lead to delays or gaps in care, patients may miss preventive services or medication adherence that is measured in the current quality indicators. In addition, if patients face many barriers to care due to utilization management policies, it could be reflected in Star Rating measures of disenrollment rates, member satisfaction, or complaints.¹⁵ CMS has decided to remove the measures relating to appeals, complaints, and disenrollment from the Star Ratings calculations as of 2029.¹⁶ The rationale included high performance on appeals and complaints measures, and that for the disenrollment measure, MA organizations expressed dissatisfaction with its calculation and claimed it is hard for beneficiaries to interpret.¹⁷ There is some risk that removal of these Star Rating measures could reduce MA organizations' accountability for inappropriate denials; however, CMS does intend to continue monitoring or displaying some of these measures.¹⁸

One policy option is for CMS to require **MA organizations to report more details about authorization denials** like physician specialties, the service that was denied, the reasons for denials, and possibly the ownership interest between the provider and MA organization.^{19,20,21} As of March 31, 2026, MA organizations must report publicly each year on their use of prior authorization, including the average time between the submission of a request and a determination; the percentage of requests approved, denied, and approved after appeals; and the items and services that require prior authorization.^{22,23,24} Transparent reporting requirements can reduce the risks of abuse and can show whether provider ownership is associated with higher approval rates, suggesting possible waste. Another option is to report MA plans' denial rates and utilization management practices directly on Medicare Plan Finder, so it is easier for beneficiaries to access the information to compare plans.²⁵ An enforcement consideration for CMS is to direct MA organizations to examine their processes for manual review and system programming and correct vulnerabilities that result in inappropriate denials based on the data.²⁶ CMS could consider increasing oversight of MA plans with extremely high initial denial rates, overturn rates for denials, or low appeal rates.^{27,28,29} CMS could use its civil monetary penalty authority to fine MA organizations for having too high a rate of prior authorization denials, reversals, or audit violations.

Another policy option is for CMS or MA organizations to **publicly report prior authorization criteria**.³⁰ In the 2024 CMS final rule, CMS did not propose public reporting or provide comment on the topic but did encourage MA organizations to provide beneficiaries and providers with coverage or clinical criteria information relevant to individual prior authorization decisions.³¹ Some states have started to require insurers to publicly post their prior authorization policies, clinical criteria, and documentation requirements for patients to access.³² Making the criteria accessible to the public may increase transparency and deter fraudulent or abusive behavior like inconsistent use of prior authorization.

CMS could also **include behavioral health services in audits of MA prior authorization** usage.³³ A 2025 U.S. GAO report found that eight out of the nine MA organizations reviewed required prior authorization for behavioral health services and that CMS does not target these services in its oversight of prior authorization.³⁴ The prior authorization process and possible delays for behavioral health care services may result in missing a window of patient readiness for treatment, meaning patients may miss out on care consistent with professionally recognized standards.³⁵ In addition, behavioral health practices are particularly short staffed, so the prior authorization process may be more onerous and create more waste, for example, if it has to be done manually.³⁶ By scrutinizing use of prior authorization in behavioral health services, CMS can ensure that coverage criteria are consistent with TM and identify whether any MA organizations are not compliant with Medicare standards, thereby potentially identifying cases of abuse.³⁷ Similar to previous policy options, reporting prior authorization usage could deter

wasteful or abusive behaviors. MA organizations would need guidance on how to code and submit behavioral health service data to CMS, which may require more time and resources on the MA organization side.

Another policy option would be to ***include audit violation findings in the Star Rating measures*** with direct effect on quality ratings. As of 2019, CMS audit findings and enforcement activities of MA utilization management tools do not affect MA Star Ratings.³⁸ Instead, MA plans with audit violations have an indicator on Medicare Plan Finder that links to a list of violations.³⁹ Beneficiaries can use Star Ratings to evaluate and choose their health plans and plans' payments can be higher if they receive higher Star Ratings.⁴⁰ Including audit violations in MA plans' quality rating and subsequent payments would reduce the incentive for MA organizations to use utilization management inappropriately, promote transparency and accountability, and align financial rewards with quality metrics. Not all measures are appropriate for use in Star Ratings; if that were the case for an audit violation measure, other methods of public display could be considered.

For all oversight options mentioned, CMS would need more resources to monitor and audit MA plans in a more intensive and timely manner to deter improper behavior.

Create federal standard guidance for utilization management strategies. To mitigate fraud, waste, or abuse risks from improper use of utilization management tools, CMS or Congress could ***issue guidance about the appropriate use of AI***, including standards on human involvement in particular.^{41,42} In the 2024 CMS final rule, CMS clarified the clinical criteria guidelines that MA organizations should use in medical necessity reviews.^{43,44} These criteria are used by MA organizations to determine whether a specific health service should be approved or reimbursable.⁴⁵ Some MA organizations use AI or other algorithms to assist in these decisions. However, a 2022 OIG report found that most incorrect payment and prior authorization denials sampled were due to human error or system processing errors.⁴⁶ If AI models or algorithms are trained on historical data that include these errors, they risk perpetuating flawed decision-making. Currently, three ongoing court cases allege that MA organizations inappropriately relied on AI to make coverage decisions, disregarding clinical determinations by providers.^{47,48,49} Some states have started to reinforce that human oversight is needed, require insurers to disclose the use of AI, and prohibit the use of AI systems to issue adverse determinations without human review.⁵⁰ A standard guideline can increase transparency and help CMS detect possible abuse propagated by AI.

Another policy option is for CMS to ***provide guidance to beneficiaries and providers about the appeals process and their appeal rights***.⁵¹ Currently, less than 10% of adverse determinations are appealed.⁵² This policy change may increase the volume of appeals initially but reduce the

volume over the long term because plans would have to weigh the costs of dealing with appeals versus the potential savings from denying care in borderline cases. CMS would need to consider how to disseminate this information to beneficiaries.

Ban all use of utilization management. An extreme policy option that has been proposed is to ban all use of prior authorization, utilization management strategies, and medical necessity reviews by MA organizations.^{53,54} In response to public comments that called for a ban of all prior authorization use, CMS stated that it does not believe it has the authority to issue a sweeping prohibition of prior authorization and that the payment structure between the MA plan and provider for value-based care is a private matter.⁵⁵ To end the use of prior authorization, Congress could provide authority for independent physician-led nonprofit organizations to conduct prior authorization reviews.⁵⁶ This approach would remove the payers' profits from the decision-making process but would be costly to implement, based on experience with a similar Professional Standards Review Organization program that operated for around a decade starting in the 1970s.⁵⁷ Another approach to end prior authorization would be to reduce payments to providers modestly, recognizing that they would have greater professional autonomy and reduced administrative costs in the absence of prior authorization.⁵⁸ For any health care program, removing prior authorization would be difficult to implement, could increase premiums, and may reduce any cost savings that occur as a result of provider avoidance of the prior authorization process.⁵⁹ It is also unlikely to be feasible in MA given the range of different approaches to paying providers. The elimination of utilization management tools could reduce opportunities for vague-decision making that may hide fraud by MA organizations. However, banning all utilization management strategies would increase the risk of FWA by providers and remove a powerful tool that MA organizations can use to manage costs by reducing low-value or unnecessary care. In addition, MA organizations and providers would need clear, standard guidance on what items and services must be covered. Payment arrangements that move providers away from fee-for-service reimbursement and thereby reduce the incentive to deliver unnecessary services may be a more feasible approach to reducing the need for prior authorization in MA.⁶⁰

Continue to ban the reopening of previously approved authorizations. By banning these reopenings, CMS reduced the ability of MA organizations to manipulate payment timing for financial gain by generating investment income and to shift the costs of previously approved care to providers and beneficiaries. CMS recently finalized a proposed rule that would restrict MA organizations' ability to reopen and possibly adjust a previously approved inpatient hospital admission authorization.^{61,62} CMS stated that the goal of this provision is to ensure that MA organizations honor the approved prior authorization.⁶³ Previously, hospitals had to absorb the cost of inpatient admissions if MA organizations reversed previous decisions that deemed the admissions to be medically necessary and reimbursable.⁶⁴ Hospitals could also seek payments

from patients to cover the costs of the retrospective denial.⁶⁵ The introduction of this rule should help to reduce abuse risks associated with reversing decisions.

Reduce delays due to prior authorization. In June 2025, a group of health insurers with plans in MA and other markets pledged to implement six policies aimed at streamlining, simplifying, and reducing prior authorization.^{66,67,68} Participating organizations promised to implement standardized prior authorization submission processes (already required for MA as of 2027),⁶⁹ reduce the scope of services for which prior authorization is required, honor existing prior authorizations for 90 days after a patient's change in insurance (already required for MA),⁷⁰ provide clear explanations of prior authorization decisions and guidance on appeals (required for MA starting January 1, 2026),⁷¹ approve 80% of electronic prior authorizations in real time by 2027, and continue medical review of all denied requests.⁷² These changes, if implemented consistently, could reduce delays in access to care and payments to providers and reduce waste related to providers' resources to handle prior authorization. The voluntary approach has some implementation benefits such as reducing lead time and cost of government spending on developing regulations. However, it also has risks, such as a lack of clarity regarding how CMS will measure and evaluate compliance, the possibility that the nonbinding pledge will fail to sustain changes long term, and the possibility that nonparticipating insurers may not change their behavior. The federal government has indicated that regulation remains a possibility if issuers do not comply with the pledge.⁷³

Per the CMS 2024 final rule, and consistent with the pledge, starting in 2027, MA organizations are required to adopt and maintain Health Level 7® (HL7®) Fast Healthcare Interoperability Resources® (FHIR®) application programming interfaces (APIs) that aim to improve the exchange of information electronically and streamline the prior authorization process.⁷⁴ MA plans, patients, and providers will have access to patient data to increase transparency and reduce the burden of prior authorization and thereby reduce the waste of diverted clinical resources.⁷⁵ CMS could ***codify the adoption of a standard electronic prior authorization process*** to ensure long-term implementation and consistency for all involved.^{76,77} By codifying the process, it becomes permanent and legally binding for the future. Permanent enforcement ensures long-term adherence and prevents MA organizations from reverting to less transparent practices that may conceal abuse.

Starting in 2026, CMS will require MA organizations to respond to standard prior authorization requests within 7 calendar days and urgent prior authorization requests within 72 hours.⁷⁸ CMS or states could implement policies to ***further reduce prior authorization timelines***.^{79,80} For example, some states have prior authorization laws that cover MA and other payers and require responses to standard prior authorization requests within 3–5 working days.^{81,82,83,84} One state's law requires a request to be automatically approved if an insurer misses the

deadline.⁸⁵ One organization suggests that the federal standard should be 72 hours for standard requests and 24 hours for urgent services.⁸⁶ With the adoption of an electronic prior authorization process in 2027, the process of sending and receiving needed documentation should be quicker and more efficient.⁸⁷ By reducing prior authorization timelines, there would be fewer delays in care, which would decrease the risk of abuse by MA organizations.^{88,89}

Alternative policies could require MA organizations to automatically approve a service when the provider has a history of prior authorization approval of 90% or higher for that service, or **“gold card” laws or policies**.^{90,91,92,93} Gold card policies can be implemented at either the state or federal level or voluntarily by MA organizations.^{94,95,96,97,98} They can streamline the prior authorization process for providers that usually get approved, reducing waste related to provider resources. With fewer delays and denials of necessary care, there is less risk of abuse by MA organization as their ability to increase investment income by delaying payment is lessened. In addition, this would allow MA organizations to focus on and investigate requests that may be more likely to involve provider FWA. Some implementation considerations include the timeline for notifying providers, how long providers need to be in good standing to receive gold-card status, and how providers could appeal if they lose gold-card status.^{99,100,101,102} There are also considerations related to whether services should be included in the gold-card program or exempted from prior authorization altogether, such as in the case of low-cost, high-value services.

Regulate payment methods for prior authorization denials. Prior authorization vendors offer technology solutions to both payers and providers to support prior authorization processes. Although they may improve efficiency and timeliness, thereby reducing waste in processing requests and delays in decision-making, such technology can also create risks of fraud or abuse if they are calibrated to deny too many requests. A particular risk occurs if vendors are paid based on their volume of denials, as this creates an incentive to deny as many requests as possible, even if some requests should have been approved based on Medicare coverage criteria. One option to reduce this risk is to prohibit payment arrangements that involve vendors being paid based on their volume of denials. This option could reduce the volume of inappropriate denials.

References

- ¹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. (2018, September). *Medicare Advantage appeal outcomes and audit findings raise concerns about service and payment denials* (OEI-09-16-00410). <https://oig.hhs.gov/documents/evaluation/3140/OEI-09-16-00410-Complete%20Report.pdf>
- ² *Ibid.*
- ³ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2024). *Understanding Medicare Advantage Plans* (CMS Product No. 12026). U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. <https://www.medicare.gov/publications/12026-understanding-medicare-advantage-plans.pdf>
- ⁴ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. (2022, April 27). *Some Medicare Advantage organization denials of prior authorization requests raise concerns about beneficiary access to medically necessary care* (Report No. OEI-09-18-00260). <https://oig.hhs.gov/reports/all/2022/some-medicare-advantage-organization-denials-of-prior-authorization-requests-raise-concerns-about-beneficiary-access-to-medically-necessary-care/>
- ⁵ *Ibid.*
- ⁶ U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, Office of Inspector General. (2023, February 27). *The inability to identify denied claims in Medicare Advantage hinders fraud oversight* (OEI-03-21-00380). <https://oig.hhs.gov/reports/all/2023/the-inability-to-identify-denied-claims-in-medicare-advantage-hinders-fraud-oversight/>
- ⁷ Smith, A.J.B., Mulugete-Gordon, L., Pena, D., Kanter, G.P., Bekelman, J.E., Haggerty, A., & Ko, E.M. (2023). Insurance and racial disparities in prior authorization in gynecologic oncology. *Gynecologic oncology reports*, 46, 101159. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gore.2023.101159>
- ⁸ Ukert, B., Schauder, S., Cullen, D., Debono, D., Eleff, M., & Fisch, M.J. (2024). Racial and ethnic disparities in prior authorizations for patients with cancer. *The American journal of managed care*, 30(10). <https://doi.org/10.37765/ajmc.2024.89618>
- ⁹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. *Medicare Advantage appeal outcomes and audit findings raise concerns about service and payment denials.*

- ¹⁰ Goldstein, J. (Host). (2010 March 1). *Warren Buffett Explains the Genius of The Float* [Audio podcast episode]. NPR.
https://www.npr.org/sections/money/2010/03/warren_buffett_explains_the_ge.html#:~:text=The%20letter%20also%20has%20a,pays%20to%20hold%20its%20float
- ¹¹ Calculation of the medical loss ratio, 42 C.F.R. § 422.2420 (2005).
<https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-422/subpart-X/section-422.2420>
- ¹² U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. *Medicare Advantage appeal outcomes and audit findings raise concerns about service and payment denials*.
- ¹³ Medicare Advantage Utilization Management Committee, 42 C.F.R. § 422.137 (2005).
<https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-422/subpart-C/section-422.137>
- ¹⁴ Medicare Program; Contract Year 2027 and certain contract year 2026 policy and technical changes to the Medicare Advantage Program, Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit Program, and Medicare Cost Plan Program, 42 C.F.R. § 422 & 423 (2026).
<https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2026-04-06/pdf/2026-06600.pdf>
- ¹⁵ Health Management Associates. (2024, November 5). *How satisfaction impacts Medicare Advantage plans Star Ratings*. Retrieved from
<https://www.healthmanagement.com/blog/satisfaction-impact-medicare-advantage-star-ratings/>
- ¹⁶ Medicare Program; Contract Year 2027 and certain contract year 2026 policy and technical changes to the Medicare Advantage Program, Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit Program, and Medicare Cost Plan Program, 42 C.F.R. § 422 & 423 (2026).
<https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2026-04-06/pdf/2026-06600.pdf>
- ¹⁷ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁸ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁹ Reducing Medically Unnecessary Delays in Care Act of 2023, H.R. 5213, 118th Cong. (2023).
<https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/5213/text>
- ²⁰ Medicare Advantage Consumer Protection and Transparency Act, H.R. 5854, 118th Cong. (2023). <https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/5854/text>
- ²¹ Promoting Transparency and Healthy Competition in Medicare Act, H.R. 3282, 118th Cong. (2023). <https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/3282>

- ²² Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; Advancing Interoperability and Improving Prior Authorization Processes for Medicare Advantage Organizations, Medicaid Managed Care Plans, State Medicaid Agencies, Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) Agencies and CHIP Managed Care Entities, Issuers of Qualified Health Plans on the Federally-Facilitated Exchanges, Merit-Based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) Eligible Clinicians, and Eligible Hospitals and Critical Access Hospitals in the Medicare Promoting Interoperability Program, 42 C.F.R. § 422, 431, 435, 438, 440, & 457 and 45 C.F.R. § 156 (2024).
<https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2024/02/08/2024-00895/medicare-and-medicaid-programs-patient-protection-and-affordable-care-act-advancing-interoperability>
- ²³ Prior authorization requirements, 42 C.F.R. § 422.122 (2026).
<https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-422/subpart-C/section-422.122>
- ²⁴ Turco, M. & Seshamani, M. (2025, February 19). *Prioritize prior authorization reforms In Medicare Advantage*. Health Affairs.
<https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/prioritize-prior-authorization-reforms-medicare-advantage>
- ²⁵ Ziegler, E. (2026, January 30). *AI-Generated denials: Medical necessity in Medicare Advantage today*. Columbia Law Review, 126(1), 129-168.
<https://columbialawreview.org/content/ai-generated-denials-medical-necessity-in-medicare-advantage-today/>
- ²⁶ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. *Some Medicare Advantage organization denials of prior authorization requests raise concerns about beneficiary access to medically necessary care*.
- ²⁷ American Hospital Association. (2021, October 18). *Letter to Administrator Brooks-LaSure regarding Medicare Advantage prior authorization and medical necessity determinations*. <https://www.aha.org/lettercomment/2021-10-18-aha-urges-cms-address-prior-authorization-issues-affecting-medicare>
- ²⁸ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. *Medicare Advantage appeal outcomes and audit findings raise concerns about service and payment denials*.
- ²⁹ Anderson, K., Darden, M., & Jain, A. (2022). Improving prior authorization in Medicare Advantage. *JAMA*, 328(15). 1497-1498.
<https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC11384230/>

- ³⁰ Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; Advancing Interoperability and Improving Prior Authorization Processes for Medicare Advantage Organizations, Medicaid Managed Care Plans, State Medicaid Agencies, Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) Agencies and CHIP Managed Care Entities, Issuers of Qualified Health Plans on the Federally-Facilitated Exchanges, Merit-Based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) Eligible Clinicians, and Eligible Hospitals and Critical Access Hospitals in the Medicare Promoting Interoperability Program, 42 C.F.R. § 422, 431, 435, 438, 440, & 457 and 45 C.F.R. § 156.
- ³¹ *Ibid.*
- ³² Sullivan, L., Celik, Z. & Killelea, A. (2025, November 24). *Prior authorization reform heats up*. Health Affairs. <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/prior-authorization-reform-heats-up>
- ³³ U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2025, May 29). *Medicare Advantage: CMS oversight of prior authorization criteria should target behavioral health services* (GAO Publication No. GAO-25-107342). <https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-25-107342>
- ³⁴ *Ibid.*
- ³⁵ Murphy, J., Beauchamp, N., Sun, K.J., Lau, B.D., Wilson, R.F., Lobner, K., Conway, S.J., Hill, P.M., & Johnson, P.T. (2026 January). Adverse effects of health plan prior authorization on clinical effectiveness and patient outcomes: A system review. *The American Journal of Medicine*, 139(1), 24-32. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2025.08.018>
- ³⁶ *Ibid.*
- ³⁷ U.S. Government Accountability Office. *Medicare Advantage: CMS oversight of prior authorization criteria should target behavioral health services*.
- ³⁸ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. *Medicare Advantage appeal outcomes and audit findings raise concerns about service and payment denials*.
- ³⁹ *Ibid.*
- ⁴⁰ *Ibid.*
- ⁴¹ Ravindranath, M. (2024, March 13). *AI health care companies say they'll keep humans in the loop. But what does that mean?* STAT News Report.
- ⁴² *Ibid.*

- ⁴³ Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; Advancing Interoperability and Improving Prior Authorization Processes for Medicare Advantage Organizations, Medicaid Managed Care Plans, State Medicaid Agencies, Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) Agencies and CHIP Managed Care Entities, Issuers of Qualified Health Plans on the Federally-Facilitated Exchanges, Merit-Based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) Eligible Clinicians, and Eligible Hospitals and Critical Access Hospitals in the Medicare Promoting Interoperability Program, 42 C.F.R. § 422, 431, 435, 438, 440, & 457 and 45 C.F.R. § 156.
- ⁴⁴ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. *Some Medicare Advantage organization denials of prior authorization requests raise concerns about beneficiary access to medically necessary care.*
- ⁴⁵ *Ibid.*
- ⁴⁶ *Ibid.*
- ⁴⁷ *Estate of Gene B. Lokken et al. v. UnitedHealth Group, Inc. et al.*, No. 0:23-cv-03514 (D. Minn. filed Nov. 14, 2023). O'Neill Institute Health Care Litigation Tracker.
<https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/litigation/estate-of-gene-b-lokken-the-et-al-v-unitedhealth-group-inc-et-al/>
- ⁴⁸ *Barrows et al. v. Humana, Inc.*, No. 3:23-cv-00654 (W.D. Ky. filed Dec. 12, 2023). O'Neill Institute Health Care Litigation Tracker.
<https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/litigation/barrows-et-al-v-humana-inc/>
- ⁴⁹ *Kisting-Leung et al. v. Cigna Corporation et al.*, No. 2:23-cv-01477 (E.D. Cal. filed July 24, 2023). O'Neill Institute Health Care Litigation Tracker.
<https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/litigation/kisting-leung-et-al-v-cigna-corporation-et-al/>
- ⁵⁰ Sullivan et al. *Prior authorization reform heats up.*
- ⁵¹ Ziegler. *AI-Generated denials: Medical necessity in Medicare Advantage today.*
- ⁵² *Ibid.*
- ⁵³ Doctor Knows Best Act of 2023, H.R.6230, 118th Congress (2023).
<https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/6230/text>
- ⁵⁴ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2023, April 5). *Fact sheet: 2024 Medicare Advantage and Part D final rule (CMS-4201-F)*. CMS Newsroom.
<https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/2024-medicare-advantage-and-part-d-final-rule-cms-4201-f>
- ⁵⁵ *Ibid.*

- ⁵⁶ Altman, D. (2026, March 16). *Are the tradeoffs from prior authorization worth it?* KFF. <https://www.kff.org/from-drew-altman/are-the-tradeoffs-from-prior-authorization-worth-it/>
- ⁵⁷ *Ibid.*
- ⁵⁸ *Ibid.*
- ⁵⁹ *Ibid.*
- ⁶⁰ *Ibid.*
- ⁶¹ Prior authorization requirements, 42 C.F.R. § 422.122. (2026). [eCFR :: 42 CFR 422.122 -- Prior authorization requirements.](https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-422/subpart-C/section-422.122)
- ⁶² Prior authorization, 42 C.F.R. § 422.138 (2026). <https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-422/subpart-C/section-422.138>
- ⁶³ Medicare and Medicaid programs; Contract year 2026 policy and technical changes to the Medicare Advantage program, Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit program, Medicare Cost Plan program, and Programs of All-Inclusive Care for the Elderly, 42 C.F.R. § 417, 422, 423, & 460 (2025). <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2025/04/15/2025-06008/medicare-and-medicare-programs-contract-year-2026-policy-and-technical-changes-to-the-medicare>
- ⁶⁴ Turco & Seshamani. *Prioritize prior authorization reforms In Medicare Advantage.*
- ⁶⁵ Weber, L. (2020, February 7). *Patients stuck with bills after insurers don't pay as promised.* KFF Health News. <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/prior-authorization-revoked-patients-stuck-with-bills-after-insurers-dont-pay-as-promised/>
- ⁶⁶ U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (2025, June 23). HHS Secretary Kennedy, CMS administrator Oz secure industry pledge to fix prior authorization system. HHS Press Room. <https://www.hhs.gov/press-room/kennedy-oz-cms-secure-healthcare-industry-pledge-to-fix-prior-authorization-system.html>
- ⁶⁷ AHIP. (2025, June 23). *Health plans take action to simplify prior authorization.* <https://www.ahip.org/news/press-releases/health-plans-take-action-to-simplify-prior-authorization>
- ⁶⁸ Choi, J. (2025, June 23). *HHS promotes insurer pledge to scale back prior authorization.* The Hill. <https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/5364803-hhs-cms-kennedy-oz-preauthorization/>
- ⁶⁹ Access to services, 42 C.F.R. § 422.112. (2026). <https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-422/subpart-C/section-422.112>

⁷⁰ *Ibid.*

⁷¹ *Ibid.*

⁷² AHIP. *Health plans take action to simplify prior authorization.*

⁷³ Simmons-Duffin, S. (2025, June 24). *RFK Jr. and Dr. Oz say health insurers will cut red tape on 'prior authorizations'.* NPR. <https://www.npr.org/sections/shots-health-news/2025/06/24/nx-s1-5442713/rfk-jr-dr-oz-health-insurance-prior-authorization>

⁷⁴ Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; Advancing Interoperability and Improving Prior Authorization Processes for Medicare Advantage Organizations, Medicaid Managed Care Plans, State Medicaid Agencies, Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) Agencies and CHIP Managed Care Entities, Issuers of Qualified Health Plans on the Federally-Facilitated Exchanges, Merit-Based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) Eligible Clinicians, and Eligible Hospitals and Critical Access Hospitals in the Medicare Promoting Interoperability Program, 42 C.F.R. § 422, 431, 435, 438, 440, & 457 and 45 C.F.R. § 156.

⁷⁵ *Ibid.*

⁷⁶ Improving Seniors' Timely Access to Care Act of 2025, S. 1816, 119th Cong. (2025). <https://www.congress.gov/bill/119th-congress/senate-bill/1816>

⁷⁷ *Legislative hearing on "Protecting America's seniors: Oversight of private sector Medicare Advantage plans",* 117th Cong. (2022). <https://www.congress.gov/117/meeting/house/114959/documents/HHRG-117-IF02-Transcript-20220628.pdf>

⁷⁸ Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; Advancing Interoperability and Improving Prior Authorization Processes for Medicare Advantage Organizations, Medicaid Managed Care Plans, State Medicaid Agencies, CHIP Agencies and Managed Care Entities, QHP Issuers on FFEs, MIPS Eligible Clinicians, and Eligible Hospitals and CAHs in the Medicare Promoting Interoperability Program, 42 C.F.R. § 422, 431, 435, 438, 440, & 457 and 45 C.F.R. § 156.

⁷⁹ American Hospital Association. *Letter to Administrator Brooks-LaSure regarding Medicare Advantage prior authorization and medical necessity determinations.*

⁸⁰ Hanel, A. (2024). The pain of prior authorizations: Consequences of the de-prioritization of human life in favor of cost containment. *Houston Journal of Health Law & Policy*, 23(2), 43–77. <https://houstonhealthlaw.scholasticahq.com/article/93895-the-pain-of-prior-authorizations-consequences-of-the-de-prioritization-of-human-life-in-favor-of-cost-containment>

- ⁸¹ Sullivan et al. *Prior authorization reform heats up*.
- ⁸² Texas Insurance Code § 1217 (2025).
<https://statutes.capitol.texas.gov/Docs/IN/htm/IN.1217.htm>
- ⁸³ West Virginia Code § 9-5-32 (2024). <https://code.wvlegislature.gov/9-5-32/>
- ⁸⁴ Wyoming Department of Insurance. (2024). *Prior authorization*.
<https://doi.wyo.gov/companies/prior-auth>
- ⁸⁵ Sullivan et al. *Prior authorization reform heats up*.
- ⁸⁶ American Hospital Association. *Letter to Administrator Brooks-LaSure regarding Medicare Advantage prior authorization and medical necessity determinations*.
- ⁸⁷ *Legislative hearing on “Protecting America's seniors: Oversight of private sector Medicare Advantage plans”*, 117th Cong.
- ⁸⁸ American Hospital Association. (2021). *Letter to Administrator Brooks-LaSure regarding Medicare Advantage prior authorization and medical necessity determinations*.
- ⁸⁹ California Health & Safety Code § 1367.01 (2025); California Insurance Code § 10123.135 (2024).
- ⁹⁰ GOLD CARD Act of 2023, H.R. 4968, 118th Cong. (2023).
<https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/4968>
- ⁹¹ American Hospital Association. *Letter to Administrator Brooks-LaSure regarding Medicare Advantage prior authorization and medical necessity determinations*.
- ⁹² Sullivan et al. *Prior authorization reform heats up*.
- ⁹³ Hanel. *The pain of prior authorizations: Consequences of the de-prioritization of human life in favor of cost containment*.
- ⁹⁴ GOLD CARD Act of 2023, H.R. 4968, 118th Cong.
- ⁹⁵ Relating to health benefit plan preauthorization requirements for certain health care services and the direction of utilization review by physicians, Tex. 89th Leg. (2025).
<https://legiscan.com/TX/text/HB3812/id/3247239>
- ⁹⁶ Colorado Association of Health Plans. (2025, July 7). *State-mandated ‘gold card’ programs to ease prior authorization burdens offer little relief, experts say*.
<https://colohealthplans.org/state-mandated-gold-card-programs-to-ease-prior-authorization-burdens-offer-little-relief-experts-say>
- ⁹⁷ UnitedHealthcare. (2025, September 4). *How the UnitedHealthcare gold card program helps modernize prior authorization*. <https://www.uhc.com/news-articles/newsroom/gold-card>

⁹⁸ Hanel. *The pain of prior authorizations: Consequences of the de-prioritization of human life in favor of cost containment.*

⁹⁹ GOLD CARD Act of 2023, H.R. 4968, 118th Cong.

¹⁰⁰ Relating to health benefit plan preauthorization requirements for certain health care services and the direction of utilization review by physicians, Tex. 89th Leg.

¹⁰¹ Colorado Association of Health Plans. *State-mandated 'gold card' programs to ease prior authorization burdens offer little relief, experts say.*

¹⁰² Hanel. *The pain of prior authorizations: Consequences of the de-prioritization of human life in favor of cost containment.*